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Summary: The purpose of this report is to present the final report of the Best Value review of Risk Management & Health and Safety. An action plan is presented in order to address the recommendations of the report.

The majority of the recommendations have been implemented, particularly in relation to Health and Safety. However in relation to management of risk, it is opportune to produce a new Risk Management Policy (setting out the Council’s approach to and tolerance of risk) and a new Risk Management Strategy (detailing how and when this approach will be implemented).
Recommendations:

Members of the committee are asked to

1. accept the final report and action plan and refer it to the O&S Management committee

2. schedule a workshop for a future Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting to consider a draft Risk Management Policy and Risk Management Strategy

Contact Officer:
Jason Gooding
Ext:
7470

1 Background

The Council’s Best Value review of Risk Management and Health & Safety was carried out by Marsh UK Ltd in partnership with the Councils Best Value Review Team during 2002. The final report of that review is appended here for consideration by the Committee.

The Best Value Review Action Plan indicates that much progress has been made, principally in Health & Safety. However there are a number of drivers for a consolidation of the Council’s position in relation to Risk Management. Among these drivers are the following:

· The Council’s strategic risk register needs to be reconsidered in the light of the new priorities. Decisions about resource allocation to priorities need to be made with risk awareness.

· In order to ensure a consistent approach to risk assessment and management, the Council’s approach to risk management and tolerance to risk needs to be unambiguously defined in a Risk Management Policy.

· A Risk Management Strategy needs to describe how the Policy will be put into practice. e.g. what techniques and processes will be used, how performance in relation to risk will be monitored and evaluated, what resources will be allocated to risk management.

· A rigorous approach to project management based on the Office of Government Commerce model (PRINCE2) is being considered for implementation by Executive Management Group. This will require a consistent approach to managing project risk that will need to be included in the policy and strategy.

In order to begin development of the Risk management Policy and Strategy the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee is requested to consider a workshop to begin development of the policy and strategy. If the Committee agrees, draft documents will be circulated in advance of the workshop to be considered and discussed on the day. This will facilitate development of the documents for initial consideration by the Executive at a date to be determined and placed on the Forward plan.

BEST VALUE RISK MANAGEMENT ACTION PLAN

Recommendation
Status (Priority)
Notes
Timescale/

Responsible Officer






A strategic risk assessment exercise should be undertaken
Complete
A new risk assessment needs to be completed in light of the Council’s new priorities
October 04
Jason Gooding

A risk register should be produced
Complete
The risk register will need to be updated and arrangement made in the Risk Management Strategy for regular review by CMT and Corporate Resources O&S.
October/Nov 04
Jason Gooding

A prioritised action plan to manage the identified risks should be produced
Partially complete
A new action plan for strategic risks will need to be developed, but where possible these should be integrated into business plans to ensure delivery (see below).
October/Nov 04
Jason Gooding

Risk management should be factored into service planning
Partially complete
Business plans currently require identified risks to be addressed, but the new policy and strategy will more clearly articulate how this will be included and monitored.
October/Nov 04
BU Heads/Jason Gooding

Risk management processes should be embedded effectively
Incomplete
Integration of risk management into business planning, project planning and performance monitoring will provide evidence of risk management processes being embedded.
October/Nov 04
BU Heads/Jason Gooding

Risks should be identified as part of the strategic planning process
Partially complete
Strategic and Performance Services will develop the strategic planning process in line with the Council’s risk management policy.
Head of SPS

Performance measures linked to SMART objectives should be used to integrate a system of ‘early warnings’ into the planning process
Incomplete
The risk management strategy will identify the processes and measures to deliver this. Performance would be reported to CROS.
Ongoing
Jason Gooding

Consistent procedures should be developed and used to manage project risks
Partially complete
EMG is currently considering authority wide implementation of PRINCE2. This will deliver consistent and controlled procedures for managing project risk.
Ongoing
Jason Gooding

Decision making processes should be enhanced to ensure that exposure to risk is properly addressed
Partially complete
Comments on risk are required on Executive Reports, and the Overview and Scrutiny Committees are risk aware. The risk management policy will provide objective criteria upon which to judge whether or not risk is being adequately addressed in decision-making processes.
October/Nov 04
Jason Gooding

Specific roles and responsibilities should be assign for BU Heads, a Risk Champion, the Risk Management Group and CMT
Partially complete
Many of the roles have been identified in terms of people, but the detail of responsibilities, expectations and accountabilities is still to be defined. This can be unambiguously defined in the risk management policy.
October/Nov 04
Jason Gooding

The role for Overview and Scrutiny should be specified in relation to risk management
Partially complete
Although Overview and Scrutiny Committees have been involved in risk management (particularly in relation to projects) this can be more clearly specified in the risk management strategy.
October/Nov 04
Jason Gooding

Systems should be in place for identifying and managing new and emerging risks
Incomplete
The risk management strategy needs to specify a clear process for identification and management of risk. It is particularly important to ensure that newly identified risks do not ‘get lost’ due to unclear processes and accountabilities.
October/Nov 04
CMT/EMG/Jason Gooding

Systems should be in place for recording, analysis and reporting of performance data in relation to risk management
Incomplete
Performance will be reported to Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee in a method and format to be determined in the risk management strategy.
October/Nov 04
Jason Gooding

The content, format and frequency of reports to those tasked with responsibility for risk management performance needs to be defined
Incomplete
These parameters will be defined in the strategy and developed in consultation with CROS and CMT.
October/Nov 04
CMT/EMG/Jason Gooding






As is currently under review, a unified health and safety policy statement, signed by the Chief Executive, should be developed and drawn to the attention of all employees. (For issue to the employees of the DSO, the countersignature of the General Manager should continue to appear).
Complete
A unified health and safety policy statement and policy has been written and countersigned by the Chief Executive. On the Chief Executive’s request the signature of all Business Unit Heads were also obtained to acknowledge their commitment to the Policy, including that of Commercial and Technical Services formally DSO.

At date of writing (July 04) the unified Corporate Health and Safety Policy is currently being passed through Executive for the basis of consultation with The Overview and Scrutiny Committee & other relevant Stakeholders.

Following the outcome of this consultation the Committee has been requested to recommend that the Policy be formally approved by The City Council.
Head of MSES

Following the re-organisation of the Council’s structure, the organisation for health and safety should be updated, also taking into account this reports comments regarding consistency and comprehensiveness.
Complete
Following re-organisation the health and safety structure has been altered to reflect a corporate approach. The Health and Safety Managers post was put within the new Business Unit of Member Support and Employee Services (MSES). This established a more corporate approach, as the old safety manager effectively operated from the old DSO department. The Town Clerk and Chief Executive appointed an Executive Director to oversee the Health and Safety function to maintain the direct link with those with greatest health and safety accountability. This has been detailed within the unified Corporate Health and Safety Policy.
Head of MSES/Jason Gooding

The Council should consider completing a SWOT analysis for health and safety management services.
Complete
The recommendations of this report itself formed the main basis of the SWOT analysis. The New Health and Safety Manager in consultation with the former Health and Safety manager examined the position of health and safety after re-organisation and this formed the basis of the Health and Safety Action Plan as contained within the MSES Business Plan for 2003/04 (and subsequently 2004/05).
Health & Safety Manager

One or more workplace safety inspection checklists should be developed. These should provide a framework for a line manager to carry out an effective safety inspection of his or her area of responsibility. There may be benefit in producing one checklist, which applies to office environments and a second, or more checklists that applies to more complex workplaces such as DSO workshops. If considered necessary the line manager should be provided with training: there would be opportunity to do this in conjunction with the proposed training in techniques of accident investigation. Line managers should then be required to carry out a safety inspection and complete the checklist at least every three months.
Partially Complete
As part of the roll out programme of the introduction of Business Unit Safety files throughout the Civic Centre, the Safety Manager has carried out specific audits through risk assessment with recommended remedial actions for the majority of the Business Units. This roll out programme is scheduled for completion by September 04.

Within the higher risk areas of the Council, specifically Commercial and Technical Services (old DSO) specific audits are carried out as previously existed prior to re-organisation. These include the Highways section, Building sections, Street lighting sections, and Ground Maintenance sections.

The Office based areas within the Civic Centre have within their Business Unit Safety files specific office audits and monthly general audits to supplement those which pre-existed re-organisation.


Sept 04

Health & Safety Manager

A comprehensive review of general risk assessments throughout the Council should be completed as a matter of high priority. This review should seek to confirm: 

General and or specific assessments have been completed for all activities where employees or other persons could be at significant risk.

These assessments clearly identify the persons who could be at risk and the nature of the risks they could face.

The nature of the effectiveness of control measures that have been put in place to address significant risk.

Any additional control measures that should be put in place to ensure appropriate standards of control have been specified.

Any potential for specific “groups of persons” to be at particular risk has been identified. These groups would include young persons, disabled persons, pregnant women/nursing mothers and lone workers.
Partially Complete
Specific risk assessments are in place for the higher risk areas primarily found with the Commercial and Technical Business Units. These are reviewed annually or when there is significant changes or as a result of incidents where the risk assessments have not recognised potential hazards.

These include Buildings, Cleaning, Transport, Grounds, Highways, Refuse, and Street Cleaning.

Risk assessments of lower risk areas, found for example within the Civic Centre office environments are being carried out as part of the introduction of the Business Unit Safety Files. Excellent progress has been made and these are due for completion by September 2004. These include New and Expectant Mother risk assessments and Young Person risks assessments.
Sept 04

Health & Safety Manager

The Council should evaluate mechanisms through which the health and safety performance of managers can be recognised as an important element within the overall performance appraisal and development planning processes.
Partially Complete
The Safety Manager following the completion of the roll out of the Business Unit Safety files has incorporated a monthly self-audit for all Business Units, which will be used to form part of an evaluation mechanism.

As part of the Health and Safety Action Plan 2004/2005 the Safety Manager will examine the audit systems in place and identify and recommend potential performance indicators which may be used to measure managers health and safety performance.

The Health and Safety Manager has in place a comprehensive corporate safety audit, which he will undertake following completion of the Business Unit Safety File roll out programme. This together with a six-monthly report will indicate overall corporate safety compliance and also highlight current strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats in the form of a corporate action report. This report will be presented to the Corporate Safety Committee for consideration.

Health and Safety training for managers has been incorporated within the authority’s new Management Development Programme (MDP) so as to clearly position safety as a management responsibility and one in which performance can be enhanced through training.

Appraisal has been introduced across the authority during the last year, giving the opportunity for measurement of performance where safety is a key component of the manager’s role.
Ongoing

CMT

The Council should continue to liase, as necessary, with the recognised Trade Unions in relation to the setting up and implementation of a health and safety committee.
Complete
A formal Union Health and Safety Committee is now in place. This Committee meets to address relevant safety issues every two months. All Union groups together with representation from management are present at this meeting. Minutes of such meetings are forwarded to the Corporate Joint Consultative Committee.
Health & Safety Manager

As is planned, a single system for selecting, monitoring and controlling contractors should be established across the Council.
Partially Complete
A system for selecting contractors is in place. This is under current review (July 04 to September 04) by the Safety Manager and recommendations for improvements will be put before The Corporate Management Team for consultation by October
Oct 04

Health & Safety Manager/CMT

A job description should be developed for the position of Health and Safety Advisor.
Complete
This has been completed.


Careful consideration should be given to the reporting line of the Health and Safety Advisor following the forthcoming re-structure of the Council. The current structure of reporting to the Managing Board Director with responsibility for health and safety is considered ideal.
Complete
The Safety Manager, although now part of The Member Support and Employee Services Business Unit, still maintains a direct link to The Town Clerk and Chief Executive via meetings with the Executive Director responsible for Health and Safety.
Head of MSES/Jason Gooding

A review of the effectiveness of the Health and Safety Working Group should be completed.
Partially Complete
Following re-organisation the safety working group was disbanded. Since when there has been the selection of “Business Unit Safety Persons” within each of the Business Units. Formal recognition of responsibility has been included within the Unified Corporate Health and Safety Policy currently under review by the Executive (July 2004).

Formal bi-monthly meetings of this new group will recommence in October 2004.
Oct 04

Health & Safety Manager/Jason Gooding

Consideration should be given to succession planning for the Health and Safety Advisor recognising also the responsibilities that he undertakes in relation to quality and systems management for the DSO.
Complete
The Health and Safety Manager employed following re-organisation has a corporate health and safety role covering the whole of the Council.

This does not include duties previously held by the former Health and Safety Manager for quality responsibilities at Commercial and Technical Services.


Checks should be made to confirm that adequate documentary evidence is available to confirm the contractors have been selected and contracts awarded in accordance with Standing Orders and with appropriate transparency and probity.
Complete
The selection of contractors is under review by the Safety Manager. 

The Safety Manager will ensure under any new systems proposed that competence of all contractors with relevant documentary evidence will form part of any possible new systems that may be introduced.
Ongoing

Health & Safety Manager

Consideration should be given to a formal audit of health and safety compliance standards.
Partially Complete
The Safety Manager will put in place a comprehensive annual audit following the completion of the Business Unit Safety File, which will include the formal audit of health and safety compliance standards.
Ongoing

Health & Safety Manager

The DSO’s existing accident reporting investigation and monitoring procedures should be rolled out to cover all Council departments.
Complete
These procedures have been adopted corporately throughout the Council.


A comprehensive review of the Council’s policies and procedures for monitoring and reducing sickness absence levels should be considered.
Complete
Within the last year 2003/2004 a great deal of work has taken place across the authority overseen by Member Support and Employee Services to address sickness absence.

New policies and procedures are now in place.

Further action is planned and this will include a small pilot scheme to examine the effect of the introduction of an Occupational Health Service.
Head of MSES

A Council–wide review and reconciliation of health and safety record keeping systems should be carried out.
Partially Complete
This is a continuous process, which is under continuous review. 

Record keeping systems, particularly those involving information carried by Commercial and Technical Services systems are being harmonised with corporate systems.
Ongoing

Health & Safety Manager
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